
  

 

Serving River John and surrounding areas                      Fall 2021 

Official Opening of Rogerôs Landing  

Community Boat Launch and Docks  

 by Joan MacLeod 

On September 11th, the River John Community Ac-

tion Society held the much anticipated launch of Rog-

erôs Landing Community Boat Launch and Docks. This 

facility for the use of the community was Phase 4 and 

the completion of the RJCAS Riverfront Development 

Plan. Entertainment was provided by Geezer, (Jim 

White, Myrna Phillips and Scott Outremont). Rogerôs 

family were guests of honour: his mother, Aggie 

MacLellan, daughters, Brittany, Jayme and Krysta, 

grandson, Ethan, and ex wife, Elaine. In addition, in 

attendance were: Sean Fraser, MP, Karla MacFar-

lane, MLA, Warden Robert Parker, and 

Councillor Mary Wooldridge-Elliott.  

All gave words of greeting and 

congratulations.  

The ribbon to the dock was 

cut by grandson Ethan, along 

with help from his mother and 

aunts. M.C. for the event was 

Patrick Mulholland. Joan MacLeod, 

Chair of the RJCAS, thanked the Rog-

erôs Landing committee and the Launch com-

mittee. She paid tribute to Roger MacLellan, a heavy 

equipment operator, who passed away in August, 2019, 

and whose initial vision led to this development of river-

front access on the west side of the River John. The fol-

lowing is an excerpt from her speech: 

ñWhen we planned this event for September 11th, 

the 20th anniversary of 9/11, we hoped that we could 

create a happy memory associated with this date. Yet, 

one of the enduring stories of 9/11 is the ñCome From 

Awayò story. The story of how the residents of a small 

town in Gander, Newfoundland, opened their homes, 

their hearts, not to mention their freezers, to comfort a 

group of traumatized and stranded American folk who 

were dealing with the horrific terrorist attack. They 

made lifelong friendships in the process. This story, 

which was made into a hit Broadway musical, reminds 

me of Roger.  

I feel most thankful of all to Roger, for having his 

vision of improving our community. He was a kind, 

funny and generous man who cared deeply for the peo-

ple of River John. All of us who were blessed to know 

him have at least one favourite Roger story: from him 

burying dead horses for free, to finding materials such as 

huge rocks for the Bissell Park side dock. My fa-

vourite story happened when we were at 

Mehôs one Sunday and we had an 

elderly woman friend in the back 

seat. Roger had worked for this 

woman in the past but had not 

seen her for a while. He 

jumped right into the back seat 

and gave her a huge hug. He 

told her a joke or a little story and 

left her feeling uplifted, and a lot hap-

pier for having seen him. He spread joy 

wherever he went. 

He got it right! His humanity was so much more 

important than making money or having new equipment. 

And this facility is a fitting legacy so that he will contin-

ue to be remembered for many years to come. We could 

all strive to be more like Roger. Be kind, be humble, be 

joyful, as of course we continue to social distance, for a 

while longer.ò 

It is hoped that there will also be a dedication of 

Rogerôs Landing held during River John Festival Days 

in 2022. óGeezerô provided the entertainment; Scott Outremont, 

Myrna Phillips, Jim White. 

The Pioneer is published by the River John Community Action Society. It is a not-for-profit community-owned paper.  

Brittany, Krysta and Jayme MacLellan (Rogerôs daugh-

ters) assist Rogerôs grandson Ethan in cutting the ribbon 

for the official launch of Rogerôs Landing Community 

Boat Launch and Docks.  

Photo by Steve Goodwin, the Pictou Advocate  
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On Oct. 9, 2021 Jim Arbuckle launched the Lukey 
that he built this summer at his cottage on Cape John.  A 
toast was made as he rowed off Rogerôs Landing in Riv-
er John with friends and relatives there to cheer him on. 

This is the first boat built and launched in River John 
since the Mary F. Anderson, a schooner, was launched 
in 1918.  Even though itôs not a schooner, the Lukey 
was built here and we all had fun pushing Jim and friend 
out to sea.  Jim and his wife Linda are originally from 
Newfoundland, and spend their summers here on the 
Cape. 

         by Barb Harris 

Someone said to me recently, ñRogerôs Landing was 

built for people with boats, not for everyone.ò I won-

dered whether other people might think that too. 

I live close to Rogerôs Landing, and over the last two 

summers I have seen people drawn there for a variety of 

activities. There are, of course, people with power boats. 

There is also a flow of kayaks, canoes and the occasional 

paddleboard from morning to dusk. Many evenings I see 

people fishing from the banks.  

I watch parents with small children make the river 

and boats at Rogerôs Landing their destination for a 

walk. I see people taking their dogs to the slipway for a 

swim. I see people sitting on the slipway in the river, 

cooling down on a hot day. I have learned that the river 

at Rogerôs Landing is more accessible for swimming for 

people with mobility challenges than the Bissell Park 

docks. The picnic tables at Rogerôs Landing, (donated by 

Winmill Electric,) draw ice-cream eaters and others to 

take a break and enjoy the river. People driving electric 

scooters hang out at Rogerôs Landing and visitors in 

small campers have pulled in to enjoy a meal riverside. 

A major driver behind the creation of Rogerôs Land-

ing was to turn an area that was both an eyesore in the 

village and a hazard to the river - including a crumbling 

old bridge footing that was about to collapse - into a user

-friendly area that would encourage public recreational 

use of the river. Riverfront development has been an 

identified community priority in River John for 50 

years. 

At a time when Nova Scotiaôs rivers and oceans are 

becoming closed-off to the public in many rural commu-

nities, ensuring public access to the John River at Bissell 

Park and Rogerôs Landing is a long-term benefit to all of 

River John and surrounding areas. Turning an unsightly, 

hazardous piece of land into a multi-use public space at 

Rogerôs Landing was a positive step in improving the 

village. 

There was a hope that building a riverfront facility 

featuring a boat launch would draw people from other 

communities to enjoy the beauty of our village and 

might encourage them to visit local businesses. With the 

increased traffic at the riverfront on both sides of the 

river, River John now has a new ice-cream shop and a 

soon-to-open cafe in the village. The buildings along the 

river on the Bissell Park side, including the Lions Club, 

have all undergone major improvements. Coincidence? 

The docks at Rogerôs Landing may be for boaters, 

but Rogerôs Landing serves a much bigger purpose. 

Along with Bissell Park, it has become a multi-use desti-

nation that invites people to take time to enjoy our river 

and encourages locals, neighbours and those passing 

through to sample other attractions of River John while 

they are here. 

Photo from the 50s of Ned MacLeod with cat. What is 

interesting is that it is taken in front of where our town 

hall (from last Pioneer) used to stand, before it burned. 

There also used to be an old  mill building across the 

road. It is facing west and shows the steel bridge which 

crossed the gully. Later, this was filled in and a cause-

way with culvert constructed. Pioneer Cemetery is just 

east of where this bridge used to be. The first property 

you can see just past the bridge is a barn. My father later 

moved the barn further into the property, turned it and 

set it on a concrete floor. The first house in the back-

ground is the Logan house, which was torn down after 

the present house was constructed. In the far back-

ground is Sergeant McNabbôs house which is still stand-

ing. Salem United Church is also in the background. Per-

haps other readers recognize other buildings?  The 

truck? 

The Many Benefits of Rogerôs Landing  



3 

 

by Lynn MacLeod 

Have you, your family or friends ever wanted to stay 

in an Airbnbfor a night, weekend or longer? Or sit by the 

water, enjoy spectacular sunsets, go hiking on the nu-

merous trails, or kayaking, canoeing or just sit with a 

beverage and relax? Well you can. Did you know that 

River John and area have over a dozen Airbnbs?  I did 

not know  this either, until I was asked to write an article 

for the Pioneer's fall newspaper on this subject.  I have 

chosen only a few for this edition.  I have listed the own-

er's name and a picture or two.  If you are interested in 

staying in one of these amazing Airbnbs, do a Google 

search for ñAirbnb River John Nova Scotiaò. 

Cameron Log Home-Owner Doug & Sandy Cameron River Rest Retreat-Owners Leonard & Shelly Bigney 

Poplar Waters-Log Cabin#1-Owner- Josh Moholland River RestðOwners Wes and Jodi Hot Tub Retreat -Owner George Jebli 

The Elms-Owners-Rick & Lenora 

Sharon's cottage by the sea  -  Owners; Gary & Sharon 

Johnson 

Tanya & Chris Boudreau's  

River John Airbnbs 
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Editorial Fall 2021 The Pioneer is published by the  

River John Community Action Society 

P.O. Box 161, River John, NS, B0K 1N0 

 

The views expressed in this newspaper are those of the contributors and not necessarily those 

of the editorial board. 

 

The Pioneer is distributed throughout the BOK 1N0 postal area which is primarily River John and West Branch. We 
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minimum of formatting. Photos should be 400-1200 pixels wide, and be accompanied by a list of captions. 
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      by Joan MacLeod 

Our summer was a glorious one, the warmest in 

many years, yet there was enough rain to keep the gar-

dens and the lawns growing. A friend commented that it 

was like we had River John Days without actually hav-

ing the festival. This is because a few events, washer 

toss and a childrenôs parade, (Christmas in July), our 

two annual chicken barbeques, and even a lobster take-

out meal all happened. There was a community picnic as 

well. We could hold all of these events by following 

Department of Health COVID protocols such as mask-

ing, sanitizing our hands and social distancing. There 

has been very little spread of the virus in the Northern 

region and many of us are now fully vaccinated. We are, 

indeed, fortunate to live where we do, other places are 

still locked down. So now we are required to show proof 

of vaccination for entry into non-essential places and 

services. Please be nice to the people who are asking us 

for these documents. They did not make the rules, which 

they are required to enforce. I get it that people are tired 

of it. I am too, and saddened about the way this issue 

has created unnecessary divisions among us. 

Our new Sunday Market run by Bobbi Lee Bigney at 

the River John Old School made a good start after the 

change of venue from the Lismore Sheep Farm. One 

vendor even came regularly from Amherst. There was 

entertainment and some kind of food truck every Sun-

day. Baked goods, maple products, knit goods, crafts, 

pet food, vegetables and fruit, cosmetics, honey and 

beeswax candles were some of the available products. It 

is a great attraction to bring people into the village. In 

addition, Bobbi Lee has a gift shop in the school, (the 

former pre-school room), called ñThe Rustic Piper.ò It is 

so good to see such positive changes to the community. 

It is also heartening to see the new ñOverstreet Cafeò 

take shape in the former Scotiabank building. 

 Fall is such a time of preparation. The last of the 

garden is harvested, stored or preserved to feed us over 

the winter. The beds all need to be dug up, fertilized 

and/or mulched. For some people the wood needs to be 

cut or bought, piled and kept dry for the winter fires. 

Each season has its charms and its chores. The fall col-

ours are spectacular this year so as we drive or walk 

around the countryside, be sure to drink in the beauty. It 

can cheer us up and even take our breath away. We are 

blessed to live in such a beautiful part of the world. We 

have much to be grateful for. Sometimes it feels like it is 

Mother Natureôs little gift of extra beauty with the 

changing seasons as we prepare to turn our attention 

inwards with the winter months ahead. 

This year the Lions have established a ñpantryò on 

their deck and are encouraging people to share their 

extra/spare harvest with those who may be in need. Ex-

tra produce from their new community garden may also 

end up there. We are a sharing community. 

Like any community, there are always incidents 

which we would rather not have happened. It has been 

sad to see some bullying in Bissell Park this summer 

and also some vandalism. What do we do as a communi-

ty? How do we reconcile our differences? How do we 

teach kindness and respect? 

Remember we have a wonderful example to follow, 

a person who was a real humanitarian. Be kind, be  

humble, be welcoming, be a good neighbour and try to 

do it with humour and good grace !  

River John Meals on Wheels has been run by Joanne 

Wilkins for the past 17 years. The service has operated 

from the River John Legion, serving a hot meal to sen-

iors one day per week from September until March.  

The service is voluntarily run and requires obtaining 

grant money.  A cook is hired who buys the food, and 

plans and prepares the meals.  There are volunteer driv-

ers as well, and the co-ordinator also delivers some of 

the meals to seniors.  Joanne is planning to retire from 

this position in March, 2022, and unless an individual or 

group steps forward, this service will no longer be avail-

able in our community. 

If you would like to see the continuation of the 

Meals on Wheels program, please contact River John 

Community Action Society, e-mail mariefar-

rell463@gmail.com  

Thank you to Joanne for 17 years of volunteer ser-

vice in organizing and running the program. 

Meals on Wheels 

needs new co-ordinator 

      by Joan MacLeod 

 Editor 

We feel proud of our recent editions of the Pio-

neer! However, we do want to hear what you think. 

Do we have the right balance between historical sto-

ries, more recent community history and news of 

current organizations and activities? Are we getting 

enough of a variety of stories from different age 

groups and sources? This is your newspaper too. We 

still feel that it is important that the printed word 

continues because not everyone has a computer. We 

have heard praise, which is always nice, but positive 

suggestions would also be helpful. 

We welcome your response in ñLetters to the 

Editorò. 

Again, we say our name the ñPioneerò (which 

was taken from the earlier publication in the 1850ôs) 

refers to the colonial settlers. Should we change our 

name in keeping with modern sensibilities? If so, to 

what? 

We are happy to report that three new people 

have joined our production team. 

Julie Windebank, who is looking after sales; 

Christiane Gill, photographer and Debby Shaw, re-

porter and story writer. I am staying on as editor for 

now but it would be helpful if there was someone 

whom I could mentor to take the job on and assist me. 

It would look good on a resume, if one were thinking 

of studying journalism for example. I have no formal 

training and learned what to do ñon the flyò. You 

could too! 

Putting the Pioneer together is a huge undertaking 

and things that are electronic do not always translate 

to the printed word easily. It helps us a lot if infor-

mation comes as ñWordò or ñWord Perfectò docu-

ments (not just as an email) and photos should be sent 

as a separate document preferably as j-peg with clear 

legible captions. Always reread your captions, so that 

errors are eliminated. We are now enforcing a òhardò 

deadline. Sorry if that means your story did not make 

it this time. 

Thank you to all our advertisers without which the 

paper would not be possible. 

And a huge thank you to Derek Andrews our lay-

out specialist who puts the huge jigsaw puzzle togeth-

er. And also thank you to River John Action Society 

for sponsoring this project. 

We aim to publish three issues per year. Spring 

(Feb/march) Summer (May /June), Fall (Oct/Nov), 

This is the last issue for 2021 

We wish all of our readers a safe and happy holi-

day season. 

The Pioneer Still Wants to hear from you 
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      by Jacob Leegwater,  

Recording Secretary 

Hello readers of ñThe Pioneerò. Helping Hand 

Lodge meetings were put on hold for seven weeks due 

to the COVID lockdown, but business was still looked 

after. Graduation prizes were sent to both Northumber-

land Regional High School and the Tatamagouche 

Academy. Also, on behalf of the Lodge, a barbecue was 

donated to the residents of Riverview Manor for their 

enjoyment and use. 

We were able to meet the last two Mondays in 

June ,at which time we had nominations of officers for 

the coming term. For Noble Grand - Bro. Willis Langil-

le; Vice Grand - Bro. Brian Emoff; Recording Secretary 

- Bro. Jacob Leegwater; Financial Secretary - Bro. Ja-

mie Craig; Treasurer - Bro. Earl Johnson. At the time of 

installation, the Noble Grand and Vice Grand will ap-

point the rest of the officers. 

After the summer recess, we met on September 13 

when we welcomed our District Deputy Grand Master, 

Bro. Kenny Snook of Liberty Lodge #120 and his in-

stallation team. Introduced by Bro. Dan Ferguson were 

Grand Chaplain Bro. Jacob Leegwater, Grand Master, 

Pro.Tem - Bro. Peter Richardson, and D.D.G.M. Bro. 

Snook, who were then given The Honors of the Order. 

During new business, officers were installed. Noble 

Grand Bro. Willis Langille, Vice Grand Bro. Brian 

Emoff, Recording Secretary Bro. Jacob Leegwater, 

IOOF and Rebekahôs report 

Treasurer Bro. Earl Johnson, I.G. Bro. Rod Hayman, 

Right and Left supporters of the Vice Grand Bro. Ste-

ven Craib and Bro. David Sutherland, Chaplain Bro. 

Dan Ferguson, Colour Bearer Bro. Hugh Langille. Oth-

er officers would be installed at a later date. We were 

fortunate enough to get a municipal grant which we 

used for upgrades to the kitchen, including a new stove. 

At our September 27 meeting, Past District Deputy 

Grand Master Bro. Earl Johnson installed into their of-

fice Bro. Bob Dwyer as Right Supporter of the Noble 

Grand and Bro. Patrick Heighton as Warden. 

As a Rebekah, as well as an Odd Fellow, I will re-

port on our sister Rebekahs, who meet the second and 

fourth Friday of each month at 2:00 p.m. This gives the 

more senior members a chance to get to the meetings in 

daylight hours. Nominations for officers take place at 

three consecutive meetings after they are installed by 

the District Deputy President. Nominations for Noble 

Grand Sister Joanne Ferguson, Vice Grand Bro Jacob 

Leegwater, Recording Secretary Sister Greta Langille, 

Financial Secretary Sister Marie Langille, Treasurer 

Sister Agnes Murray. As in the Odd Fellows, the Noble 

Grand and Vice Grand will appoint their supporters and 

other officers. Membership in the Rebekahs increased 

by one when Bro. Dan Ferguson was initiated at our 

September 24 meeting. Welcome Bro. Dan. 

Well, thatôs all for this time. Please stay safe and 

hope for a return to normal. 

[99¢LY 9{{h 
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tƛŎǘƻǳ /ƻǳƴǘȅΣ b{  .лY мbл 

¢ŜƭΥ флн-орм-нрмр   CŀȄΥ флн-орм-нмпр  
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Community Announcements  

Card of Thanks for 
Rock the Field,  July 
31, 2021 

We wish to say a big Thank 
You, and that we very much 
appreciate all the help we had 
in making our concert ,ñRock 
the Field,ò at the River John 
Old School such a success. 
Thanks to all our helping 
hands: Nick Heighton, Sandy 
Langille, our ground workers: 
Bobbi Lee Bigney and Randy 
Munro; our bartenders: Deme-
tria And Olivia OôBrien, and Kat 
Pinto; Mike George for power-
ing us up; Donnie Matheson for 
our stage; Brian McNutt for our 
toilets; Paul Logan for our ice; 
and Karan Sidhu for hosting 
our event . And last but not 
least, we wish to thank the 
community for their support.  

Thank you again,  

Shelley, Leonard and Nicholas 
Bigney, River John Old School  

/ƘǊƛǎǘƳŀǎ /ǊŀƊ {ŀƭŜ  

hƭŘ {ŎƘƻƻƭΣ н {ŎƘƻƻƭ 
[ŀƴŜΣ wƛǾŜǊ WƻƘƴ 

5ŜŎŜƳōŜǊ пǘƘ   -     ¢ŀōƭŜǎ 
ϷмрΦ  

/ƻƴǘŀŎǘ .ƻōōƛ [ŜŜ ǘƻ 
ǊŜǎŜǊǾŜ ŀ ǇƭŀŎŜ  
флн-фрт-нпол 

hǊ {ƘŜƭƭŜȅ фло-орм-нфум 

The monthly 
breakfasts can 
start again at  
St Johnôs 
Anglican 
Church 
$8.00  

October 31st    
7:30 to 10:00  

Takeout  

Seafood  

Chowder  

Meal 

Toney River Community Hall 

Saturday November 6 

4ð6 pm or until sold out 

Chowder, biscuit, roll, apple crisp 

$12 
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      by Jay Reid 

If you were lucky enough to spend any time in and 

around River John this summer you may have noticed a 

large contingent of children sporting loud, green T-

Shirts with Jr. Rippers emblems on the front. These 

were the Girls and Boys of Summer. They collected 

twice weekly at the River John ballfield and, usually 

immediately after practice, at Cohen's Cones for an after 

game treat. Upwards of 40 kids at a time would grace 

the ballfield on Tuesday evenings and Saturday morn-

ings, chasing flyballs and butterflies. They were playing 

T-Ball. They'd hit singles that turned into doubles. They 

smashed triples to opposite field and they rolled in the 

dirt and slid in the grass. Kids being kids. This being the 

inaugural season, the main focus of the program was to 

introduce the kids to the concept of the game. Wide age 

ranges encompassing kids from 3-10 years old, with 

coaches stressing the fundamentals and making sure 

everyone got better. Better than they were before they 

signed up. To that end, the program was an overwhelm-

ing success. Every one of those 40 or so kids managed 

to improve in some respect. Kids that couldn't throw, 

can. Kids that could throw, can now throw harder and 

more accurately. The kids that took 15 minute naps on 

the field whittled it down and were only sleeping 4 or 5 

minutes, tops. Sometimes not at all. Progress, no matter 

what way you look at it. 

This T-Ball resurgence is important. For the kids, 

and for the community. Historically, River John fre-

quently filled the grandstands at the ballfield with par-

ents watching their kids play T-ball, softball and fast-

ball. There have been Little Leagues of 4+ teams that 

had playoffs and champions. Senior men's teams like the 

BatBreakers participated in the Pictou County Men's 

Fastpitch league in the 80s and early 90s. Teams have 

practiced there, won there, and lost there. Kids travelled 

from Tatamagouche and Pictou to play there. The ball-

field birthed teams that would eventually go on to Pro-

vincials to have fantastic experiences. But, as the popu-

lation decreased, so did participation in team sports in 

the community. The ballfield became less important, 

and under-utilized. For a decade or so, it seemed like 

The re-emergence of the Ballfield and T-Ball 

more of a relic and less of a ballfield. That is why seeing 

cars filling the parking lot, parents leaning on the fence 

yelling words of encouragement or "wake up!" are so 

welcomed. Once again, skills are being learned, relation-

ships are being built and ice cream is being consumed at 

unprecedented levels. The kids are back on the infield. 

The ballfield has become relevant again, and our com-

munity is definitely better for it.  

Things like this would never be possible if not set in 

motion by some diligent individuals with administrative 

patience and progressive vision. In this specific case, 

Santina Weatherby can take the bulk of the credit. She 

laid the groundwork for the program and basically 

worked it into existence, during a pandemic, no less. 

Parents helped, coaches volunteered and kids showed 

up, but Santina made it work. There were also a few 

fundraising events that helped display the villageôs char-

itable and generous spirit. These events raised money, 

brought people together and showed promise in an idea 

that, until very recently, seemed improbable. The people 

that made this happen know who they are, and should be 

proud of the steps they made this summer. So should the 

kids. With this renewed interest comes funding, and the 

ballfield will soon benefit from this resurgence in the 

form of upgrades and upkeep that will hopefully grow 

the game, improve the field,  and get kids outside partic-

ipating in something they remember fondly for a long, 

long time. 

       by Debby Shaw 

A few weeks ago, I took a free book from the River 

John library.  I was attracted by the title, Stories in 

Stone, a Field Guide to Cemeteries, Symbolism and 

Iconography, (Keister, 2004). Since I had just put away 

my Stokes Field Guide to Birds, (Stokes & Stokes, 

1996), and the birds were leaving for the south, I was 

intrigued. 

In this field guide there were beautiful examples of 

tombstone carvings and their meaning. One style of 

carving caught my interest. It was a skull.  Some of 

these skulls had cross bones, some had wings on either 

side of the head, some appeared like a skeleton; others 

were more realistic. To me it was obvious that they sym-

bolized death, but what were their origins? 

The field guide said, the 16th Century Puritans be-

lieved there were only a destined few that would make it 

into the afterlife.  The rest were going to stay in the 

ground and rot. Thus, the skull and cross, ñédoomed to 

be born, live, die, then rot ò,(Keister, 2004 p.135).  

After the Reformation, sometime in the 17th century, 

people started to have hope that there might be some 

afterlife available for everyone (be it Heaven or Hell, or 

Purgatory). As the centuries changed so did the deathôs 

head. It became known as the soul effigy.  At this point, 

the carving of the skull began to resemble a human face.  

Some faces had wings to symbolize that life flew by 

quickly.   

By the mid-19th century, the deathôs head was re-

placed by a winged cherub and flowery engravings.  

Access to the afterlife was not quite as dismal in this 

era. 

Armed with my trusty new Field Guide, I walked the 

1800 Cemetery and the Methodist Cemetery in River 

John.  I viewed many beautiful carvings, yet not a 

deathôs head, nor a soul effigy, nor a cherub in sight.  

However, just like when I bird watch, I am not de-

terred.  Obviously, as the Thrush likes to hide in the 

woods, this icon hides in centuries past.  I will just have 

to visit older cemeteries. 

It would be exciting to hear if any of you have a 

deathôs head sighting. Perhaps you could point me to it? 

Iôm keeping track in my Field Guide! 

Carved in Stone 
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       by Elaine Falconer 

The following article appeared in the Pictou Advo-

cate.  Pictou County won this award over a three-week 

period in July.  The $2500 cheque will go towards repair 

of a bridge on the Fitzpatrick Mountain Trail in Scots-

burn.  This trail is heavily used by hikers and mountain 

bikers alike. 

I am also proud to say that River John made quite a 

contribution to the winning of this award.  As members 

of Cape to Cape Trails Committee, Theresa Dickson, 

by Steve Goodwin 

for the Advocate 

Words of congratulations flowed the Pictou County 

Trails Associationôs way on Saturday after the associa-

tion received the Heartland Tour Most Active County 

award. 

The award was worth $2,500 and was presented dur-

ing a luncheon at Smith Rock Chalets. It is to be used on 

a volunteer-led recreational trail project covered by gen-

eral liability insurance (via Nova Scotia Trails Federa-

tion) and on lands with formal landowner consent to 

trails. 

Warden Robert Parker was the first to deliver re-

marks. 

     ñIôm proud but Iôm not surprised,ò he said. ñThis is a 

day to celebrate. Our council has placed a high priority 

on movement. For some of you who are doing a little, 

weôd like you to do a bit more. Trails are what I call our 

(Pictou County) wellness centre. If they are near your 

home, youôre more likely to use them.ò 

Trails association member Jim Vance said Pictou 

Countyôs achievement is all the more extraordinary, 

given the pandemic and how the Heartland Tour was 

virtual for the second straight year. The annual award is 

given to the county with the greatest participation rate in 

the Heartland Tour. 

     ñEverybody put some work into it,ò he said. ñThis 

area is where it works best in the province.ò 

Heartland Tour president Dr. Nick Giacomantonio 

voiced agreement with Vance. Giacomantonio, a cardi-

ologist and professor of medicine specializing in cardiac 

rehabilitation (registered as the Cardiac Cycling Society 

of Nova Scotia), founded Heartland Tours in 2007. 

ñThere is a lot of power in the room,ò he said. 

ñThere is a lot of passion in the room. Passion leads to 

action, and it takes passion to drive a community.ò 

He pointed to the Heartland Tour he founded as a 

way to get more Nova Scotians more active and healthy. 

ñHeartland is merely a vehicle,ò he said. ñMy job has 

been to undermine my own career.ò 

Community Services Minister and Pictou West Karla 

MacFarlane praised the associationôs work. She used to 

hike, cycle, kayak and generally enjoy nature much 

more before she entered politics. 

ñI donôt think we realize how grounding being in 

nature can be,ò she said. ñMore than ever, people are 

getting outside due to COVID restrictions. Families are 

more bonded.ò 

The Pictou County Trails Association is an umbrella 

of recreational trails organization in the county. It plans, 

builds and manages volunteer-led initiatives. 

Non-motorized hiking and biking trails are co-

ordinated through the Cape to Cape Trails Committee 

headed by Gordon Young for hiking and Jim Ripoli for 

mountain biking.. 

      by Santina Weatherby 

As cooler weather approaches, the River John Vol-

unteer Fire Department wishes to remind everyone 

about the importance of having their flues cleaned be-

fore burning wood in the cooler seasons.  

With the change in seasons, fall also brings Fire Pre-

vention Week. This yearôs theme is ñLearn the Sounds 

of Fire Safety.ò Use this week as a reminder to review 

and practice fire escape routes from your home and 

check your smoke and gas detectors and batteries. Dur-

ing the childrenôs Halloweôen parade, Chief John 

MacLellan and Captain Cody Jodrie were able to spend 

some time handing out fire prevention and Halloweôen 

safety information packets.  

It is important we recognize the ongoing support our 

department continues to receive from our community, 

both at local fundraisers, through donations, and the 

online 50/50 draw. We were overwhelmed by the turn-

out for our annual Chicken BBQ! It was a very warm 

day, and we thank everyone for your patience and kind-

ness as we worked through the line-up and followed 

covid protocols.  

Your support has contributed to the purchase of two 

new AEDs. We have installed one AED in the upstairs 

hall, which will be quickly accessible if required for 

anyone utilizing the space for events or meetings. We 

have also placed an AED in our equipment van, which 

responds to emergency scenes. In the event our medical 

response vehicle may be located off-scene or a distance 

away from an active emergency scene, this allows time-

ly access to an AED should a department member, vol-

unteer or bystander require its use. The cost of these 

AEDs and the required storage cabinets totalled 

$4283.00.  

Our departmentôs medical response vehicle is 

equipped with an AED, which is provided to us through 

Emergency Health Services (EHS) for emergency medi-

cal calls which we attend when dispatched by EHS and 

911; this AED will continue to attend all medical re-

sponse calls.  

Fundraising efforts have also contributed to upgrades 

to our internet capability, as we are now able to provide 

improved wireless high-speed internet connection in our 

upstairs hall. This is an important improvement for those 

who utilize the hall for events, but also for members 

when participating in training and educational sessions.  

As always, we send a sincere thanks to our commu-

nity for generous support year-round. We hope everyone 

enjoys a safe and happy autumn. 

Susan Henderson, left, stands with items she was pre-

sented with on Saturday during the MAC Award lunch-

eon. With her are Elaine Falconer accepting a cheque on 

behalf of the Pictou County Trails Association from 

Heartland Tour president Dr. Nick Giacomantonio. 

(Goodwin photo) 

Pictou County lauded for being  

ñMost Active Countyò by Heartland Tour. 

Lynn MacLeod and I did a lot of work getting folks to 

sign up.  ñWhatôs Going on in River Johnò was one ave-

nue we used, but the most effective one was word of 

mouth by encouraging people to sign up.  So, thanks to 

everyone in River John who signed up.  Also, Theresa 

Dickson emceed the award presentation event, which 

was held at Smith Rock Chalets. 

Hopefully we can do the same thing again next year. 

There is a lot to be said for being small, but mighty! 

Pictou County earns award for trail work 

River John Fire 

Department News 

Fire department chicken barbeque 


